                                                         Research Council Minutes

February 23, 2004

Attendees:  Basil Antar, Micah Beck, Bill Blass, Thomas Burman, Chris Cox, Billie Collier, Bill Dockery, William Dunne, Arlene Garrison, Joanne Hall, Ray Hamilton, Wes Hines, Heather Hirschfeld, Laura Jones, Thomas Klindt, Tom Ladd, Carol Malkemus, Faye Muly, Bonnie Owenby, DeAnna Parker, Elizabeth Sutherland, Suzan Thompson, Jeanine Williamson, Clifton Woods

Welcome

Sutherland welcomed everyone and introduced Dr. Clif Woods, Vice Chancellor for the Office of Research.  Woods informed the Council that he will become more involved in research activities, as he has been passing on some of the responsibilities and duties related to his previous position.  He discussed several areas relating to research.

Office of Research (Clif Woods)
· Role of the Office of Research. The role of the OR is to assist the research community in the development and management of research and grants and contracts.  
· Administration of the OR. Woods briefly reviewed the restructuring of the University system in 1999 that transferred the Office of Research from an 01 (Knoxville) budget entity to an 03 (System) entity.  The result was that the Knoxville Office of Research reported to the System Vice President rather than to a campus administrator.  With the appointment of Dr. Crabtree as Chancellor, a plan is being implemented to move the reporting of the Office of Research to the Knoxville Chancellor through the Vice Chancellor for Research.  At this point, we are still officially an 03 entity; however we are operating as though we are an 01 entity. There is a plan to shift the Budget from the Systems level (03 entity) back to the Chancellor (01 entity) but this change must be approved by the Executive Vice-President for the System.
· Workload increase at the OR. There has been an increase in workload of the OR due to an increase in the number of proposals submitted and funded. There has also been an increase in unfunded mandates, mainly concerning compliance issues (radiation safety, animal care, biosafety, etc.). Also more oversight is required on sole-source contracts due to failures of the Shumaker administration, and on issues of extra-service pay and direct versus indirect costs due to compliance with A21 on federal grants. Requests have been made for additional staff in order to provide more timely oversight and better service to the research community.  Provision of these resources will depend on the budget situation.
· COEUS. UT has implemented several modules of this grant-administration software, which was developed by MIT.  MIT is in the process of converting the current client-server version of Coeus from a client-based to a web-based system and has agreed to allow us to participate in their development and testing.  This too will require additional resources, which the Chancellor has agreed to provide. The new system should improve grant management by the OR and provide more information to faculty. Implementation of the additional modules will improve our ability to track grants and contracts as they move through the approval process, allow us to keep a more accurate accounting of budgets for grants and contracts, and make more information available for PIs to monitor for themselves what is going on with their grants and contracts.  It will also allow better communication between the pre-award activities in the Research Office and the post-award activities in IRIS. An interface will be needed between IRIS and COEUS.
· Circular A21. There is ongoing discussion of how administration provides support (computers, personnel) to faculty through indirect costs that have implications for the distribution of F&A. We are now looking more closely at direct costing for grants and contracts, and are cognizant of the problem PIs face of finding other sources of funding for costs that are not allowable as direct charges.  These things range from supplies to personnel.  Many of the agencies say that these items should be covered by indirect cost and that is the way we will have to cover them. This has implications for any discussions about distribution of F&A costs.  

· Research Centers of Excellence. The RCE’s were funded University-wide, not campus-wide. During the Gilley administration, UT received a $30 million commitment from the State for 4 years ($7.5 million/year). Only one $7.5 million installment was ever received, and the new governor has, at least to this point, not committed to continued funding. Last years the Centers were funded at a “bare bones” level. For 2004-2005, the Governor’s budget does not include funding for the Centers. We have been able to keep the centers going with University funds, but are now faced with the prospect of shutting down some of them down or finding non-recurring money to keep them afloat until the end of the year. 

· Joint Institutes at Oak Ridge/UT Batelle.  The UT-Battelle contract to manage the Oak Ridge National Laboratory (ORNL) includes the establishment of joint institutes to be funded by both parties. There were four institutes planned, three of which we have heard about: (1) Joint Institute for Computational Sciences (JICS); (2) Joint Institute for Neutron Sciences (JINS); and (3) Joint Institute for Biological Sciences (JIBS).  Another joint entity, the Oak Ridge Center for Advanced Studies (ORCAS), was also planned, to focus on science and technology policy.  The State of Tennessee agreed to fund buildings to house these joint institutes.  The first of these buildings, which will be completed and ready for occupancy sometime this spring, will house JICS and ORCAS.  There are plans for the JINS and JIBS buildings.  A Director for JICS, Thom Dunning, is on board and a search is underway for a director for JINS.  It is not clear whether the JINS Director will be a distinguished scientist, as Dunning is, or whether he or she will be a joint appointment at the Laboratory or University.  There is also a search underway for a director for ORCAS and Woods serves on that search committee.   Other UT-Battelle core universities are also represented.  There is no search at this time for a JIB director.

JICS is the most mature of the institutes at this point.  The Chancellor has committed three to three JICS faculty positions for next year, each to be matched by ORNL.  Searches are underway for these joint faculty, who may be in different departments (Biological Sciences, Math, Chemistry, etc.).  The funding models for the joint institutes has not been decided upon at this time, but discussions are ongoing and the needs for staff and salaries, maintenance of the facility, staffing of the institute will all be laid out in a financial plan.

There are a number of other joint initiatives taking place.  We are recruiting distinguished scientists through the Science Alliance, a State Center of Excellence created under the Lamar Alexander regime. 

· Questions for Clif Woods

· Problems with A21. Where will PIs get the funding for items not covered by the direct costs of grants? OR will handle problems on an individual basis. The major problem exists in the College of Arts and Sciences; department heads are working to determine the magnitude of the problem.

· JICS faculty position announcements. Some individuals who should be aware of the search process are being left out of it. Position announcements are worded differently depending on whether they are posted at UT or ORNL websites. The time frame for additional faculty searches has not been determined.

· Extra service pay. Is extra service pay for teaching or other service to the department affected by A21? A21 related to funded grants only.
· Status of Desktop Refresh. The program has been suspended due to a low level of participation in the previous year. This gave the perception that that needs were minimal. Combined with a bad budget outlook and suggestions by IT that 3-yr-old computers were sufficient, the program was suspended. RC members raised the issue that security patches will not be available for computers with older operating systems, and there will be more money spent to repair the older machines. Clif Woods stated that it was not his intent to eliminate the Refresh program, only to suspend it for this year. He also stated that individual faculty with needs should report this through their department head and dean to OR. These cases will be handled on an individual basis.   
Announcements

Bill Dunne announced that he is chairing the Search Committee for the Associate Vice Chancellor of Research.  A preliminary job description is being developed, and a request to search will be submitted soon.  During the search process, the candidates for this position will have in their interview the opportunity to meet with the Research Council.  Search Committee members are Roberto Benson from Engineering, Jay Whelan from CEHHS, Susan Riechert from Arts and Sciences, Jennifer Richter from the Office of Equity and Diversity and Betsy Sutherland from Arts and Sciences.   The Committee will recommend candidates to Vice Chancellor Woods who would select one.

Sutherland announced that she does not plan to run again for Research Council chair, and is soliciting of nominations for that office.  She also reminded members that she has sent an e-mail message noting that the April meeting would not be a lunch meeting as it has been in the past. 

Discussion item
The RC Infrastructure Committee will examine the problem to address faculty needs. There was a question about whether the program would be more stable if it were funded with recurring dollars rather than one-time monies; one-time monies are easier to get.
Old Business

None.

New Business 

None.

Adjournment—5:04 p.m.

